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Too Cozy With Vendor?
A representative of A. Carlisle and Co, San Francisco, participated in every meeting of our Association from 1908 through the 1950’s.  B.M. (Burlington) Carlisle attended virtually every meeting of the Association and outlasted any other original member of the Association.

B.M. Carlisle was made an official member of the Association in 1914 and was placed on the newly created Executive Board as a voting member.  

B.M. Carlisle hosted lunch and/or dinner at every Association event.  According to the official Minutes, lunch included cocktails, with dinner including cocktails and entertainment.  (During the Prohibition Period, references to “cocktails” were omitted.)

Here’s just one reference to Carlisle’s hosting:  February 27, 1945; “Mr. B.M. Carlisle entertained those present at lunch at Solari’s and later was host at a splendid dinner at the Bohemian Club.”  Through most of the 1940’s, Carlisle hosted the Executive Committee at the Carlisle corporate headquarters in San Francisco.
On August 29, 1946, B.M. Carlisle missed his very first meeting.  A. Carlisle Co. was represented by Errol Yank.  This ended a 38-year record for B.M. Carlisle for perfect attendance at all Association meetings.

Only two other persons present at that meeting had the same longevity, although not the perfect attendance, as Mr. Carlisle.  They were County Clerk Elmer Dowdy of San Benito County and Secretary of State Frank Jordan.  SOS Jordan was a regular attendee at our conferences and attended our first meeting in 1908 as SOS-Elect.  (As SOS Frank Jordan had once been a County Clerk, his long association with our organization was warm and constant.)
Timing is everything.  We learn of some potential descent about the leadership of the organization and Carlisle’s involvement.  On August 30, 1946, during the General Session, with B.M. Carlisle absent, County Clerk George S. Jones of Marin County rose during the General Session to move the following by-laws changes:

1) Limit members to County Clerks, Registrars, and SOS staff.

2) Dues are $5.
3) Deputies’ dues are $1, and they can only vote if authorized by their principal.
4) Dues for persons or firms engaged in business are $25, and they have no voting privileges.
5) Executive Committees and Legislative Committee members are to be elected at Annual Meeting, and meetings can only take place at SOS or host County Clerk’s Office.

6) Time and place of conferences must be voted on at Annual Conference.

7) Legislative and Executive Committees are to elect their own Chairs.

This motion failed and gained only two “YES” votes.

The very next motion of the Association passed unanimously; it was a vote of thanks to B.M. Carlisle for his courtesy and generosity.

The Minutes also note the need for the Association to have a gavel.  One from Del Norte Redwood was promised.  This might have been a contentious meeting.  The gavel arrives on July 15, 1948.

In 1950, Acting President Ted Hallowell expressed regret that Mr. B.M. Carlisle could not attend the Annual Conference.
As you will learn from Key Note Speaker, Dr. Janssen, tomorrow, during our General Session, the Association went on to honor B.M. Carlisle (extensively) in the early 1950’s.
For the March 11, 1953 Annual Conference, the highlights were:  Southern California Clerks met and found it to be helpful; lunch and cocktails were hosted by A. Carlisle Co.; Attorney General Pat Brown addressed the Association; and, President Hallowell read a telegram from B.M. Carlisle, which stated:

“I truly miss not being with you at this convention.  I’m thinking of you and wishing you well.  Take one for me.  Drink hearty and trust you have a fine meeting.  My kindest regards to each and all.  B. M. Carlisle.”
B.M. (Bud) Carlisle, Jr. went on to attend our Conferences and to act as host.
Carlisle took the opportunity as an attendee at events to demonstrate ballot printing and to have Clerks challenge state rules on printing such things as marriage licenses, playing the local control card (February 16, 1950).
From the get-go, the Association was more about “fraternal interests” than pressing issues.  At the Annual Convention in San Francisco of February 24, 1928, President Pfister stated:  “…he was pleased to see so many of the clerks present in a year when it is not necessary to discuss legislative problems, but meet solely for the good of the Association…”
Issues Come Up Time and Time Again
From time-to-time, the Minutes of the Association note that issues of great importance came before the Association.  Some of them come up time and time again.
Although at our founding in 1908 it was stated that meetings were to be every two years, a Special Meeting was called in December 1909.  The pressing issue that brought us together was to deal with the new direct Primary of 1910.  We debated which voter registration list we should use, the 1908/1909 list, or the 1910 list.

From this first issue, registration and voter lists would come up during every decade. There were constant pressures to make registration a permanent event, with the Clerks opposed.  A bill in 1921 that proposed re-registration every six years was opposed.  At that Convention, Los Angeles County Registrar D. B. Lyons stated that he had 600 deputies in the field to register voters.  (He also suggested that persons serving on election boards be exempt from jury duty for one year.) 

In 1929 (February 25, 1929), the Association opposed the Permanent Registration Bill.  Santa Clara County claimed that 72% of the voter rolls were obsolete after two years, and Alameda County claimed that 80% were obsolete after four years.

At the December 12, 1934 Executive Board Meeting, our first hint of descent appears.  The Committee sends out a formal questionnaire to every Clerk in the state asking:

1) Are you in favor of the repeal of the Permanent Registration Law?

2) Do you favor a new registration commencing 1-1-1936 if permitted?

3) Do you favor reducing the persons of Election Boards from 6 to 4?
(No results are noted in any Minutes)

At the July 15, 1948 Convention, there was a debate about registration and the explosion of work under the post-WWII boom.  Los Angeles Registrar of Voters Benjamin Hite reported that Los Angeles County made up 42.7% of the state’s registered voters.  Registration issues are discussed, but not highlighted in subsequent Minutes.
Technology-Driven Issues
However, the post-WWII dye was cast.  Registrar Hite went on to state on July 15, 1948 that because of the volume of work, they have been trying to find easier ways and means to address their work load, and for the first time, punch-card technology comes up.  There is a reference to a demonstration of this technology at the Conference.
At the February 9, 1956 Conference, Registrar Hite states that Los Angeles County is putting out a proposal across the United States regarding electronic-voting machines.

At the March 14, 1957 Conference, Hite states that he has received 16 proposals, including magnetic- or florescent-ink technology.  He feels that prototypes will be available by 1960.  At the September 19, 1957 Meeting, Hite states that he has an electronic counter, from the Norton Key Co., that can count 600 ballots every 30 seconds!
Conventions

The Conventions themselves became a point of interest, especially during the Depression when any business was desirable.  Convention sites clustered around Sacramento (Senator Hotel), Oakland, San Jose, Los Angeles, San Diego and San Francisco (St. Francis and Sir Francis Drake Hotels). 

The selection of the sites for Conventions was the prevue of the Executive Committee.  Sites were selected that seemed to have a “draw” for attendees.  This is still the goal today, but we’re somehow missing the “A” hotels.

For the April 14, 1922 Convention in Los Angeles, the meeting adjourned to reconvene at the Los Angeles Hall of Records.  The Minutes reported:  “An automobile trip was enjoyed covering portions of the City of Los Angeles, Culver City and Beverly Hills.”

At the February 26, 1929 Meeting, a motion by Imperial County to host the 1930 Convention in El Centro was tabled.  The April 11, 1930 Convention was held at the St. Francis Hotel in San Francisco, where the Constitutional Amendment for Permanent Registration was discussed.

At the March 11, 1937 Convention held in Sacramento, Los Angeles offered to host the 1938 Convention.  However, Oakland offered as well.  Oakland Mayor McCracken, Supervisor George Janssen and Oakland Chamber of Commerce President Phil Ray appeared to lobby for Oakland, and Oakland won.

The March 17, 1938 Convention was held at the Hotel Leamington, where Alameda County District of Attorney, and future Governor, Earl Warren addressed the group. 
At the March 10, 1939 Convention, there were petitions to host the 1940 Annual Convention from Santa Barbara, San Jose, Hollywood and Los Angeles.  (San Francisco was chosen by the Executive Committee.)
We never made it to El Centro, but there’s always hope.
Depression’s Impact on the CACEO
The Depression had its impact on the Association.  Early on, dues were set at $2.50 per member.  The Treasurer’s Report in 1932 showed a balance of $207.44, which was typical for the Association.

On March 8, 1933, Governor James Rolph addressed the Association, which was meeting in Sacramento.  The next day, a motion carried to waive the dues for one year.

There were no Treasurer’s Reports noted for 1933 or 1934.  At the March 6, 1935 Conference, it was noted that our account was with the Capital National Bank of Sacramento, and that the bank was in liquidation.  The claim on the bank was for $63.52.  The $2.50 dues were reinstated at this conference.

Despite expending extensive amounts of monies on food, drink and entertainment, B.M. Carlisle asked for reimbursements twice, in the 1930’s for floral arrangements sent at the request of our Association.  On March 17, 1938 Carlisle presented one flower bill for $20.60.  Since the balance of our account at the First National Bank of Santa Ana was $161.55, Carlisle’s request reduced our balance to just over $140.00.

At the March 10, 1939 Annual Conference, again the dues were suspended.

At our June 14, 1940 Conference, our bank account balance was $23.00, and a $3 levy was imposed.

In the early 1950’s, the Association spent a combined amount of almost $900 on its favorite patron.  At the March 14, 1957 Conference, the treasury topped $1,072.27.  As was the custom, the A. Carlisle Co. hosted lunch and cocktails, and the Minutes report that set a record for lasting almost two and one-half hours…oh the good-old-days.
Gadfly?

The Minutes make reference to our very own “gadfly” (my word, not theirs).

It seems that Glenn County Clerk W.B. Sale objected vehemently about the March 1, 1945 meeting in the mirrored Venetian Room at the Sacramento Hotel.  A rambling letter is appended to the Minutes as “Exhibit A”.  Here’s a glimpse into the “mirror”-room letter:  
“We will meet you in the mirror room yes no perhaps Venetian room sure or was it mirror room north south east or west 1st floor or mezzanine no basement at the office taproom near Venetian mirror rooms head of stairs turn left mirror to Venetian room down one flight mirror in hand Venetians everywhere but Venetian on the north and mirror to the south still no room where racket loudest might be Venetian or mirror room I think mirror follow Errol Yank he go mirror first or is it Venetian room, …”
This is not the last we hear from W.B. Sale.  At the August 29, 1946 Convention, it is noted:  “County Clerk Sale of Glenn County not being able to be present, the usual communication was received wherein he stated that he is full of trouble, quoted poetry wherein he states he could not attend because the Democrats have purloined his trousers and that everything he has done in his life, almost, he could do on ice skates.”
The Minutes of the March 21, 1947 Convention again account the antics of Clerk Sale:  “President Wade was forced to interrupt the meeting for a few minutes to have sergeant-at-arms Nagle escort Clerk W.B. Sale into the meeting room, fearing that he would accumulate a little trouble for himself by his flirtation with the water nymphs, who are basking in the sunshine around the swimming pool.”

Future Minutes reference Clerk Sale’s inability to attend the Annual Conferences.
Real-World Issues

From time to time issues “came” to our Association, some related to our business, some not.

At our March 10, 1926 Convention, we were approached by small, independent steam-railroad interests, and we voted to support their efforts for recognition under railroad-tax laws.
However, when the California Three-Day Marriage License Law came up at our April 17, 1942 Conference in Oakland, we had the President of the California Retail Jewelers, Reverend Cross, the Executive Secretary of Retail Jewelers, the President of Milens Jewelers, Kahn’s Department Store, Assembly Member from the 19th Assembly District and Superior Court Judge Wagner of Alameda County all asking us to oppose the three-day-waiting rule.  We voted to support repeal.

WWII had us dealing with Explosive Licenses at our April 18, 1942 Convention.  The U.S. Navy also showed a film of the attack on the Marshall and Gilbert Islands.
At our September 19, 1957 meeting, we received a letter discussing the “impact of an enemy attack, and challenged us to consider the succession of officials in the event of a nuclear attack.”
Absent Voters

One issue that has been constant throughout our history is that of absent voters.  This issue was first identified in our Minutes of the March 7, 1923 meeting at the A. Carlisle and Co. office in San Francisco.  The Executive Committee met with Railroad Conductors and Brakemen.  We supported their bill for absent ballots.

We discussed a Constitutional Amendment for 1926 on the issue on March 4, 1925.  In 1932, we react to the suggestion that absent-voter ballots be available 20 days before an election; we support the current 15 days.  We discussed it again later in 1932.  However, it has been others that are approaching us on the issue.

September 29, 1942 SOS Paul Peek met with the Executive Board to work out details as to how to handle absent voting under a recent Act of Congress.
‘Til Death Do Us Part

Clerks died in office; Clerks were succeeded by their spouses and children.

Starting in the 1930’s and continuing through the 1940’s, Clerks seemed to serve until “called home.”
Other issues carried through our history.  Immigration and naturalization comes up time and again.  In the 1920’s there is reference to women vs. men but little detail.

Hunting Licenses, fees, judicial council reports, passport, Home Rule for Counties, State-assisted salary payments, purging great register and probate code concerns. 

We received a letter from the Prohibition Party in 1924 complaining that some Clerks did not provide their Party’s ballots.

We opposed federal legislation in 1943 to keep polls open from 6:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m.

In 1948, Recorders received their first fee increase since 1913.  We wanted the same.

In 1941, we opposed Recorders taking over Marriage Licenses.
In 1922 Governor Stephens addressed our Association.  In 1929, Governor Young addressed our Association.  In 1933, Governor Rolph addressed our Association.
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